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FACULTY SENATE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE   

Tuesday, 3 September 2024  
4:00 p.m. – Via Zoom  

A C T I O N M I N U T E S  

MEMBERS PRESENT: Jeremy Robinett, Chair; Jeff Hancks, Vice Chair; Ben Brewer, Secretary  
ALSO PRESENT: Mark Mossman, Interim Provost; Krista Bowers Sharpe, Parliamentarian; Annette Hamm, 
Faculty Senate Office Manager 
GUESTS: Amy Carr, Gloria Delany-Barmann, Hunt Dunlap, Lora Ebert Wallace, Rich Filipink, Keith Holz, 
Sarah Lawson, Sherry Lindquist, Hector Maymi-Sugranes, Angela McClanahan-Simmons, Holly Nikels, Linda 
Prosise, Christopher Pynes, Alisha White 

1. Potential implications of recent library changes 
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 Gloria Delany-Barmann, last year’s Chair of the Council for International Education (CIE), asked Dean 
Maymi-
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Ed coursework rather than just the 6 s.h. for non-Arts and Sciences degrees. She said for this reason the 
College of Arts and Sciences has been allowed an additional year to convert their Gen Ed to 37 hours. Ms. 
Prosise understands they may decide to introduce college-wide or departmental requirements similar to the 
College of Business and Technology business core which is required for all BB programs, but those hours 
would not be considered Gen Ed.  

 Ms. Prosise told ExCo her first priority has been to complete the undergraduate catalog, which she worked on 
over the summer in order to get it done before fall semester started. The catalog is complete, and a hard copy 
can be picked up at the Registrar’s office; it is also available via .pdf and an interactive version online. Now 
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 Interim Provost Mossman remarked the intention is for departments to be innovative and think about the 
ways that FLGI and the Gen Ed Multicultural Studies requirement worked in their departments in the past. 
He stressed that this was not intended as a requirement for departments to create a new course, but the hope is 
that as the university evolves its curriculum, certain departments will develop new courses or tailor existing 
courses. Dr. Filipink asked, in the absence of departments doing this, inertia being what it is, whether all 
these courses will be counted going forward. Both Interim Provost Mossman and Interim Associate Provost 
Pynes replied that is correct. Dr. Filipink asked, if some departments will create courses that will count for 
their majors to the exclusion of others, how this can be squared with the idea that all former FLGI and 
Multicultural Studies courses can count for the students outside of those majors. Ms. Prosise replied this will 
work the same way the FLGI requirement did in the past; some departments created Discipline-Specific 
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achieve honors designation is General Honors, for which students take honors classes within the Honors 
College but do not take honors in their majors. Interim 
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them have had a stop-gap education across several deployments, which can make things more difficult for 
them. He said this is why he asked what data points went into this decision. Associate Provost Mossman 
remarked the history of this discussion has been very long because WIU has been understood to be transfer 
unfriendly for at least a decade. He stated that while there are different arguments for different positions, the 
overriding narrative is that WIU is not an easy school to transfer into. He believes this is a crucial narrative 
for the university to adjust when trying to develop partnerships to increase transfer students across the board. 
Interim Provost Mossman assumes that if this corrects the issue for a certain percentage of transfer students, 
there is also a certain percentage who will now have an issue, but he thinks the university has the flexibility to 
fix those issues. He noted that in the past one complaint was that chairpersons did not evaluate transfer 
student transcripts fast enough, and WIU was slower at this than every other state institution. He said the 
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the data that was utilized, how a narrative was established, and how it can be changed. Alisha White, Chair of 
CGE, said she is still unclear about the process because she is already getting requests for inclusion in 
General Education, but she understands that they have to be approved for inclusion in IAI first. She asked 
what she should do with those she has already received; Ms. Prosise replied those should remain pending. 
She added that IAI panels will begin meeting in October, and as she is informed that a WIU course is 
approved for IAI inclusion she will inform Ms. Hamm that it can now move through CGE and on to the 
Senate. Dr. White expressed concern about knowing what to look for when Gen Ed requests are submitted 
now to CGE. She does not think that if a course is now accepted as IAI the council should automatically 
approve it because it still needs to fit within what is considered the level of quality for WIU Gen Ed. She 
asked if there are specific things CGE should look for when considering these. Interim Provost Mossman 
confirmed that CGE should continue to look for the things it typically requires in a WIU Gen Ed course. Dr. 
White asked if there is anything beyond what CGE has done previously that now has to be looked for; Interim 
Provost Mossman replied there is not.  

 Chair Robinett asked whether a course approved for inclusion in IAI automatically becomes WIU Gen Ed or 
still needs to be reviewed through normal processes (CGE, Senate) to determine if it can be offered. Interim 
Provost Mossman replied it still needs to be reviewed through internal WIU processes as well. Interim 
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or get an Incomplete, as per the Incomplete Policy. He noted it also allows for students to file a complaint 
with the Office of Equal Opportunity and Access if they feel their Title IX rights are being violated. Dr. 
Filipink added that this policy will be disseminated to all faculty or anyone who teaches a course.  

 Chair Robinett asked if there was discussion about whether this might need included on the syllabus 
statement or whether it should just be a policy. Dr. Filipink thinks it would just exist as a policy. He noted 
that students have a positive requirement of informing the Student Development office so that they can 
inform faculty; that way faculty will not have to make a guess about a student’s condition.  

5. 
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Keith Holz, professor in the Department of Art and Design, a recent member of CIE, and a former chair of 
CGE, remarked he has had a hard time, after reading the press releases for the manufacturing institute, 
determining what product or products are being produced and how teaching is related to this “factory” on the 
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determination if these referendums can appear on an upcoming Faculty Senate agenda; Dr. Lindquist 
confirmed that is correct.  

 Lora Ebert Wallace, professor in the Department of Sociology and Anthropology, remarked that she met 
with Dr. Lindquist and supports the referendums. Chair Robinett asked if Dr. Ebert Wallace means she 
supports the referendums appearing on a Senate agenda or if she is expressing support for the referendums 
themselves. Dr. Ebert Wallace replied that both are correct, adding that although Dr. Lindquist wrote the 
referendums, many faculty have been thinking about this step.  

 Dr. Ebert Wallace remarked that one of the last items for Faculty Senate in the spring, when she served on 
Faculty Senate, was a proposal to merge Social Work with the Department of Counselor Education and 
College Student Personnel. She recalled that Faculty Senate voted against this proposal and wondered if 
that merger subsequently occurred. Dr. Hancks replied that the merger did occur, and the Department is 
now Counselor Education, College Student Personnel, and Social Work. Dr. Ebert Wallace remarked this 
is another recent instance of not following process. Chair Robinett clarified that process and delegation of 
authority are two different things. He recalled that there were many things noted in the spring as to how 
that process rolled out and what was occurring, but Faculty Senate, through the Delegation of Authority 
section of the Board of Trustees procedures, is not delegated sole authority for making academic decisions. 
He explained that Faculty Senate is delegated, as part of the desire for “wise and proper decision-making,” 
the authorization to participate in those decision processes. Dr. Wallace responded she understands the 
administration does not have to follow what Faculty Senate says, but it is customary, if there is a belief in 
faculty governance, that it matters how Faculty Senate votes on things and how, in this instance, the 
faculty in those departments voted. She added that those faculty were not in favor of merging but were 
made to merge anyway.  

 Dr. Lindquest asked if the Executive Committee received her proposed language; it was confirmed that 
they did. She stated that if there were suggestions on how to make the referendums better or perhaps to add 
this further example of not really paying attention to the principles of shared governance, there is still time 
to change the language before it goes to Faculty Senate. Dr. Hancks suggested an editorial change to the 
heading. 

 Mr. Brewer said he means no disrespect but wonders what the referendums would actually do because the 
Board of Trustees charged the administration to do X, Y, and Z. He observed that if there was a vote of no 
confidence against the fire chief in Peoria, where Mr. Brewer is from, the City Council would be under a 
lot of pressure to dismiss him. He noted that in this case, however, the Board of Trustees told the 
administrators exactly what to do, so he wonders if the vote of no confidence is just “in spirit.” Dr. 
Lindquist agreed that the Board indicated they wanted layoffs, but she does not think they told the 
administrators to lay off specific people, and it is not clear to her why certain programs and people were 
targeted over others. She thinks these decisions have such grave implications for the success of many 
departments that it would make sense to ask the people in those departments how actions will affect the 
university and their place in it. She is also not clear why some departments have been essentially gutted; 
for example, Museum Studies, which has 25 graduate students and two faculty members, one of whom 
teaches most of the classes and who is coming up for tenure. She noted that person is now laid off, so it 
would seem impossible to run that program and also seems that the decision to lay off that faculty member 
was a way of ensuring the failure of Museum Studies without going through the Academic Program 
Elimination Review (APER) Committee. She said there are other programs in similar situation, and she 
does not believe this is the way things should be run, so faculty need to speak up because if they do not, it 
is tacit approval.  

 Mr. Brewer said he does not disagree with this because he is a faculty member of a program with 56 
students to one professor and was also laid off. He reiterated he is just asking what point the referendums 
serve and whether they are just intended in spirit because he does not think the Board of Trustees will do 
anything about them. Dr. Lindquist responded that faculty need to do what they can do, and if it puts 
pressure on the Board of Trustees, that is good. She thinks that even if the Board resists the pressure, 
faculty should still take this step because they have this avenue open to them and should use it. Dr. Ebert 
Wallace told Mr. Brewer that many faculty have the same thought and do not expect the Board to do 
anything, although there was a time, perhaps when she was in college or graduate school, when a vote of 
no confidence would be a big deal and the Board would be pressured to replace that administrator. She 
does not expect that to happen in this case, but the referendums would still make the news and be a very 
public show. She thinks it would be a positive way for faculty to indicate that they still care about WIU 
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and want to try to make sure it succeeds in spite of the things they think are going wrong. Dr. Hancks 
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does not see any point in holding off on it.  

 Chair Robinett observed that of the three options when an item is submitted to the Executive Committee, 
according to Bylaws Article IV – place it on a Senate agenda, refer it to an appropriate committee, or refer 
it to the administration – there is not a committee to deal with this. and referring it to the administration 
would not make sense. He stressed that these referendums have not been forwarded to ExCo as 
referendums on the “administration” but as referendums on two specific individuals. The Executive 
Committee unanimously voted to place the referendums on the September 10 Senate agenda under New 
Business.  

 Parliamentarian Bowers Sharpe clarified that the referendums moving forward will be the ones submitted 
by Dr. Lindquist for this meeting with only the small editorial change to the title. Chair Robinett confirmed 
that what is voted on at Faculty Senate needs to be the exact language that would go forward to a vote of 
the faculty if any senator votes to move the referendums or a referendum forward. He explained that, from 
a procedural standpoint, Dr. Lindquist is asking for Faculty Senate to make a motion, which would need to 
be approved by majority vote, to distribute one or both of the referendums to the eligible faculty for a vote. 
He stressed that senators can vote for one to go forward, for both, or for neither, or there may be no motion 
made on either.  

 Mr. Dunlap asked if Faculty Senate could bring forward a separate motion independent of either of the 
referendums. Chair Robinett responded that senators are able to bring forth any motions they choose from 
the Senate floor. He noted, though, that at this time there is a referendum request, which could be 
submitted via two vehicles – signatures or placed on an agenda and a motion from the floor – following the 
Faculty Senate’s referendum processes.  

11. Finalize agenda for Senate meeting of September 10 

 It was clarified that the two referendums will appear as separate agenda items under New Business as A. 
and B. 

The Executive Committee meeting adjourned at 5:58 p.m.  

Respectfully submitted,   

Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Office Manager  
and Recording Secretary 


